Town of Jefferson

Office of the Planning Board

Minutes

August 10, 2021
Members present:  Chairman Michael Meehan, Gordon Rebello, Jason Call, Gil Finch, Kevin Meehan, Selectmen’s representative; Wayne Kellner, alternate  
Absent:  Donna Laurent, Bob Roy, alternate  
Others present:  Charlene Wheeler, Board secretary; Michael Fraser, Ann Kellner
Board members welcomed back Wayne Kellner who was able to join the meeting after fighting back from a lengthy illness.
Minutes
A motion was made by Gordon Rebello to approve the minutes of the July 27, 2021 meeting as read, seconded by Jason Call.  The vote to accept the motion was unanimous. 
Consultation – Michael Fraser
Michael Fraser came to the Board to discuss his plans for developing his properties on Presidential Highway.  He currently owns and operates the Iron Dog Inn.  He indicated he had purchased an abutting property and probably now has about 3000 feet of road frontage.  His plan is to have primitive camping sites for tents and pop-up trailers, no hookups, but providing bathrooms and a small pavilion.  Small event would be planned.  He indicated there could be room to park for perhaps 100 cars.  Trails could be used for hiking or ATVs.  The Board secretary asked how many acres are available and was told over a 100.  She said much of this is now in current use and he should be aware that if they are part of this development there would be penalties assessed.  Mr. Fraser said he is also trying to restore the sidewalks that run along the highway in front of his property.  Kevin Meehan reminded him that these are in the state highway right-of-way and he needs to check with the NH Department of Transportation (DOT) on that.  Mr. Fraser was also told there are state RSAs governing the development and operation of campgrounds which must be followed.  A campground is actually treated as a type of subdivision in the planning process.  Jason Call said not only would the Planning Board be involved but the Zoning Board of Adjustment as well because Me. Fraser would need to apply for a Special Exception to expand or make changes to his current business now operating on his property.  The town’s engineer would probably be involved on a consulting basis.  Gil Finch said the Planning Board’s goal is to be consistent from one applicant to the next.  Each situation is unique but the rules need to be followed without favoring any one person.  Michael Meehan asked about access to the property from Rt. 2.  This may have to be modified to allow for trailers, etc.  Mr. Fraser was asked about a letter from the NH DOT (a copy of which was forwarded to the town) about a driveway he may have created without a permit.  Also, the NH Department of Environmental Services had investigated some issues on his property and Mr. Fraser said he had addressed the problem.  Mr. Fraser inquired about constructing another residence but was told it depended on where the building was sited.  Two residences are not allowed on the same lot according to town ordinances.  Mr. Fraser was told he will need to eventually put applications before both the Planning Board and the Zoning Board of Adjustment with concrete plans before any work is begun on such plans.  He was urged to apply for any necessary permits which may be needed.  There is a process to be followed.  Mr. Fraser thanked the Board and left the meeting.  
Master Plan

June Garneau was not able to attend the meeting because of illness and work was postponed until a later date.
Consultation – James Goulet Subdivision
James Goulet with property at 276 Turnpike Road, Map 6, Lot 2B, originally asked for a boundary line adjustment but it was determined it should be considered a subdivision of property into two separate lots.  However, after looking at his map, it was determined that one proposed lot would have no road frontage as required.  Mr. Goulet could construct a road to town specifications or redraw boundary lines to give sufficient frontage on Turnpike Road.  Mr. Goulet was not able to attend this meeting and the Board secretary was asked to contact Mr. Goulet to explain the situation and advise him to contact a licensed surveyor for assistance. 
Financial Report

The Board secretary reported she still does not have a corrected financial report.  There appears to be questionable amounts on some line items and some line items are missing.  It continues to be difficult getting access to information needed to fix the situation.
Communications

Wayne Kellner asked about the process involved in a citizen seeking information or lodging a complaint about what appears to a violation of town ordinances.  Kevin Meehan outlined the process and said the first step for the individual having a complaint or a question is to write a letter to the Select Board.  The Board then can investigate the situation to see if any further action is necessary, if any. 

New applications have come into the Zoning Board of Adjustment from Anthony Plant seeking to operate a business and Shawn Davenport to build closer to a property line than allowed.  The two hearings are scheduled for August 12.
Board members were reminded there is a hearing scheduled for August 24 for the Mark Gross subdivision hearing.
A copy of a building permit was circulated.  No problems were noted. 
The Board secretary reported she had had some training in editing and posting items to the town’s new website.  She noted she had already posted notices about upcoming hearings and updated the meeting minutes.
Copies of Selectmen’s minutes can be read on the town’s website and any questions brought to the next Planning Board meeting.

 Mr. Kellner and his wife as well as Mr. Rebello had to leave the meeting before all the communications to the Board were completed.
The Board’s next regular meeting date is August 24.  

There being no further business, Gil Finch made the motion to adjourn the meeting, seconded by Jason Call.  The meeting was adjourned at 9:43 p.m.

_________________________

Charlene Wheeler

Secretary to the Board
PAGE  
2

